
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
MINUTES 

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 15, 2014, 2:00 P.M. 

 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m. Those present were Hearing Officer Mike 
Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Debbie Kemp. 

 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Bold Petroleum, Inc. dba Acorn Travel Plaza, 2222 Hwy. 6 and 50, Grand 
Junction, CO 81505, 3.2% Beer Retail (Off Premises) 

 
  No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for renewal for Bold Petroleum, Inc. dba Acorn Travel Plaza 
was found to be in order and approved. 

 
2. P and S, Inc. dba Orchard Mesa Lanes, 295 27 Road, Grand Junction, CO 

81503, Tavern 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

The application for renewal for P and S, Inc. dba Orchard Mesa Lanes was 
found to be in order and approved. 

 
3. Allen Unique Autos, LLC dba Allen Unique Autos, 2285 River Road, Grand 

Junction, CO 81505, Tavern 
 

The application for renewal for Allen Unique Autos, LLC dba Allen Unique Autos 
was found to be in order and approved. 

 
 Catherine Norton Breman, Registered Agent for Allen Unique Autos, LLC, 

arrived after the application was found to be in order and approved.  
  
4. Thai Chili, Inc. dba Thai Chili & Pho, 2536 Rimrock Drive, Suite 700, Grand 

Junction, CO 81505, Hotel and Restaurant  
 
 On Chi Ng, President/Owner of Thai Chili, Inc., was present.  
 
 Hearing Officer Grattan disclosed that he used to represent somebody that was 

previously associated with this entity.  City Attorney Shaver said the City would 
waive the appearance of any conflict.   
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 Ms. Kemp informed the Hearing Authority that the Health Department reported 
outstanding critical violations and are requesting conditional approval. 

 
City Attorney Shaver asked if there have been problems with this establishment 
and the Health Department in the past.  Ms. Kemp said yes, with the previous 
owners of the establishment.  City Attorney Shaver asked if it was only a stock 
transfer within the entity leaving the same entity being the applicant.  Ms. Kemp 
said that is correct. 
 
The application for renewal for Thai Chili, Inc. dba Thai Chili & Pho was found 
to be in order and approved conditioned upon approval from the Health 
Department.    

 
5. Azzamco, Inc. dba Freeway Bowl Fun Center, 1900 Main Street, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, Tavern 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Azzamco, Inc. dba Freeway Bowl Fun Center 

was found to be in order and approved. 
 
6. Inafuku, Inc. dba Suehiro Japanese Restaurant, 541 Main Street, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 
 
  No one was present representing the applicant. 
 

 Ms. Kemp informed the Hearing Authority that the Health Department reported 
outstanding critical violations and are requesting conditional approval. 

 
The application for renewal for Inafuku, Inc. dba Suehiro Japanese Restaurant 
was found to be in order and approved conditioned upon approval from the 
Health Department.  

 
III. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES WITH OUTDOOR 

DINING LEASE 
 
1. Santos Enterprises, Inc. dba Café Sol, 420 Main Street, Grand Junction, CO 

81501, Beer and Wine with Outdoor Dining Lease 
 
  No one was present representing the applicant.   
 

The application for renewal with outdoor dining lease for Santos Enterprises, 
Inc. dba Café Sol was found to be in order and approved. 

 
IV. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES WITH TASTING 

PERMIT 
 

1. College Liquors, Inc. dba College Liquors, 2695 Patterson Road, #9, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501, Retail Liquor Store with Tasting Permit 
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  John Stephenson, manager of College Liquors, was present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Kemp if College Liquors have changed their 
Control Plan for their Tasting Permit.  Ms. Kemp stated that she is unsure as 
she did not compare it to what was submitted last year. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan entered the College Liquors Tasting Control Plan into 
the record as Exhibit A. 
 
Mr. Stephenson said that he believes that it is the same Control Plan.  City 
Attorney Shaver advised that the Control Plan should be dated.  Hearing Officer 
Grattan asked Mr. Stephenson if he has any objection to dating the Control 
Plan.  Mr. Stephenson said he has no problem with it.  Hearing Officer Grattan 
added the date to the Control Plan. 
 
The application for renewal with tasting permit for College Liquors, Inc. dba 
College Liquors was found to be in order and approved. 

   
V. APPLICATION FOR NEW LICENSE – RESOLUTION, FINDINGS, AND DECISION 
 

1. City of Grand Junction dba Avalon Theatre, 645 Main Street, Grand Junction, 
CO 81501, Tavern  

 
City Manager:  Richard B. Englehart, 215 Meadow Point Drive, Grand Junction, 
CO 81503-4538 
 
Dept. Director:  Deborah A. Kovalik, 2284 Shane Court, Grand Junction, CO 
81507-1360 
 
Operating Manager:  Stuart Taylor, 2353 Western View Road, #1, Grand 
Junction, CO 81507 
 
Stuart Taylor, General Manager for the Avalon Theatre, was present.  Debbie 
Kovalik, Visitor and Convention Bureau Director, was also in the audience. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked about the purpose of this application because he 
recalled recently approving a license for the Avalon Theatre.  Ms. Kemp 
explained that, with the newly remodeled Avalon Theatre, the types of events 
that will be hosted are not qualified events under the existing Arts license; 
therefore they are applying for a Tavern license and will surrender the Arts 
licenses upon issuance of the Tavern license. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Taylor what type of events will occur at the 
Avalon Theatre.  Mr. Taylor said they will have banquets, reunions, wedding 
receptions, etc. 
 
Ms. Kemp read the results of the survey that was conducted into the record 
(see attached). 
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Hearing Officer Grattan stated for the record that no one was present in 
opposition to the issuance of the license. 
 
Max Scott, owner and operator of Oedipus, Inc., stated that they were retained 
and paid by the City to conduct the survey for this matter.  He said that for both 
categories of the survey, the for or against category and the needs and desires 
category indicated a need for a tavern license.  Mr. Scott referred to the report 
that was provided to the City Clerk's office regarding how they conducted the 
survey.   
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Scott what the total number of respondents was 
for the survey.  Mr. Scott said that there were 189 parties that they spoke with 
but 160 parties were qualified to sign.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Scott, 
based on his training and experience, if that was a representative sampling of 
the neighborhood.  Mr. Scott said that it was more than representative of the 
neighborhood. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibit A, the report of the survey from 
Oedipus, Inc. consisting of seven pages and included a letter executed by Tina 
L. Scott dated September 24, 2014 into the record. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan found the application for a new tavern liquor license for 
the City of Grand Junction dba Avalon Theatre to be in order and approved. 
The City Clerk's office will prepare a resolution for Hearing Officer Grattan's 
signature. 
 

VI. APPLICATION FOR A TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP 
 

1. Mesa Theater and Club, LLC dba Mesa Theater and Club, 538 Main Street, 
Grand Junction, CO 81501, Tavern, from Mesa Theater and Lounge, LLC dba 
Mesa Theater and Lounge 

 
Managing Partner:  S. Eric Smith, 598 Placer Street, Grand Junction, CO 81504 

 
Eric Smith, Owner and the Sole Managing Member of Mesa Theatre and Club, 
LLC, was present.  
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Kemp if Mesa Theater and Lounge, LLC is 
transferring the assets and license to Mesa Theater and Club, LLC.  Ms. Kemp 
confirmed that to be correct. 
 
Ms. Kemp advised that a report from CBI/FBI has not been received in the City 
Clerk’s office to date.  The Police reported there were several calls for police 
services reported, however, most of them were while ownership was under the 
previous owner.  Ms. Kemp also advised the Hearing Authority that Mesa 
Theater and Club, LLC also applied for an outdoor dining lease with the City 
and City Council will consider the approval of the lease at the November 5, 
2014 City Council meeting. 
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Hearing Officer Grattan asked City Attorney Shaver if he were to approve the 
transfer of ownership, would it be appropriate to approve it conditioned upon 
City Council’s approval for the outdoor dining lease.  City Attorney Shaver 
replied affirmatively or another option could be, if the time frame on the 
Temporary Permit allowed, the approval could be postponed until after the 
outdoor dining lease has been considered by City Council. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Smith when he officially took over the 
operation of Mesa Theater.  Mr. Smith said August 2nd.  
 
Meghan Woodland, Grand Junction Police Department, advised that the 
majority of the calls for police services occurred with the previous owner and 
she is not sure the exact number after the August 2nd date.  Mr. Smith said he 
knows that two calls were made after he took over.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
Mr. Smith what the nature of those two calls was.  Mr. Smith said that one was 
a gentleman trying to enter the establishment intoxicated and refused to leave 
and the other incident was a female refusing to provide identification. 
 
Mr. Smith advised that prior to his purchasing the business; it was very 
mismanaged and was not safe.  City Attorney asked Mr. Smith what he plans to 
do to make it better.  Mr. Smith advised that they have made the upstairs 21 
years and older only unless it is a seated event.  They have six staff members 
that all they do is watch for underage drinking.  They have staff that is the 
regular security staff to take care of problems.  All of the staff is required to go 
through the liquor licensing course and an Emergency Medical Technician 
(EMT) course. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Smith what his experience is with the alcohol 
industry.  Mr. Smith said that he has been in the restaurant industry since he 
was 14 years old and has managed bars and taverns in Wichita, KS, Rifle, and 
Aspen.  On a regular dance night, they close the downstairs bar and just sell 
soda, juice, etc. and only have alcohol upstairs so that it can be maintained 
effectively. 
 
There was no one present in opposition to the transfer of ownership. 
 
City Attorney Shaver advised Hearing Officer Grattan that even though there 
has been a history of problems with the establishment, there have not been 
many calls since Mr. Smith has taken over in August and recommended 
approval. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan advised Mr. Smith that he will have been the third 
owner of this business since his tenure of seven or eight years and would like 
Mr. Smith to be aware of the problems since his tenure.  Mr. Smith said he is 
well aware of the past problems as he has been involved with Mesa Theater 
since 1997. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan found that the application for Mesa Theater and Club, 
LLC dba Mesa Theater and Club was in order and approved it with two 
conditions:  1) the investigation results of CBI/FBI, and 2) City Council 
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approving the patio area as marked on the diagram contained in the file as part 
of the premises. 

 
VII. APPLICATIONS FOR A SPECIAL EVENT PERMIT 
 

1. Colorado Mesa University Foundation, 1100 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, “CMU Wrestling Steak and Crab Feed”, October 25, 2014, from 2:00 
p.m. to 7:00 p.m. at Lincoln Park Loop, 1340 Gunnison Avenue, Grand 
Junction, CO, 81501, Malt and Vinous 

 
Pres:  Peggy Lamm, 507 Dove Court, Grand Junction CO 81507 
 
Event Manager:  Jermaine Williams, 636 Horizon Drive, Apt. 905, Grand 
Junction, CO 81506 

 
Jermaine Williams, Assistant Athletic Director for Colorado Mesa University and 
Event Manager for the event, and Chuck Pipher, Head Wrestling Coach for 
Colorado Mesa University, were present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed the representatives three documents, the first two 
pages marked as Exhibit A and the third page marked as Exhibit B.  He asked 
the representatives to describe for the Authority what Exhibit A is.  Mr. Williams 
advised that the steak and crab feed is a fundraising event for the wrestling 
program and it also ties in with the homecoming event on October 25th.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked whose signature is on Exhibit A.  Mr. Williams said it 
was his.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the signature represents that the 
information contained in the document is true and accurate.  Mr. Williams 
confirmed that to be true.  City Attorney Shaver asked if there have ever been 
any problems with the service of alcohol in the eight or nine years the event has 
occurred.  Mr. Williams replied that, to his knowledge, there have been no 
problems.  City Attorney Shaver asked how they will ensure that the alcohol 
service will be done lawfully in accordance with Colorado law.  Mr. Pipher said 
that all of their servers are adults (not students) and are TIPS certified.   
 
City Attorney Shaver asked what the document marked as Exhibit B is.  Mr. 
Williams said that it is the layout of the event.  The yellow outline area will be 
temporary six foot high fencing and connects to existing fencing.  There will be 
one entrance into the event and one exit/re-entry area to go to the restroom at 
the shelter house but will not be a general entrance area.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked how guests will be identified at the entrance.  Mr. Williams advised that 
the guests will have to have a ticket that has been pre-purchased, and will have 
to show their identification to the people that are TIPS certified and a wrist band 
will be put on those who are 21 years and older.  Mr. Pipher said that the 
people working the alcohol beverage trailer will also check identification even 
though the guests already have a wristband.  
 
No one was present in opposition of the application. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record (attached) 
and found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no 
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grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not be injurious to the public 
welfare because of the nature of the special event, its location within the 
community (events are approved in Lincoln Park all the time), or the failure of 
the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for a special events permit 
submitted by Colorado Mesa University Foundation was in order and approved 
it. 

   
2. Colorado Mesa University Foundation, 1100 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 

81501, “Concert by the Grand Junction Rockestra”, October 18, 2014 from 6:00 
p.m. to 10:00 p.m. at Robinson Theater in Moss Performing Arts Center, 1100 
North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO, 81501, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous  

 
Pres:  Peggy Lamm, 507 Dove Court, Grand Junction CO 81507 
 
Event Manager:  Calvin Hofer, 721 ½ Willow Creek Road, Grand Junction, CO 
81505 
 
Calvin Hofer, Event Manager, was present. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan disclosed that his kids are band kids and he knows Dr. 
Hofer and the kids that play in the Rockestra.  He asked if anyone sees any 
conflict with him hearing the matter.  There was no conflict found. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Hofer three documents, the first two pages 
marked as Exhibit A and the third page marked as Exhibit B.  He asked Mr. 
Hofer if he has personal knowledge of the documents.  Mr. Hofer said he did, 
he filled them out.  City Attorney Shaver asked whose signature is on Exhibit A.  
Mr. Hofer said it was his.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the signature 
represents that the information contained in the document is true and accurate.  
Mr. Hofer confirmed that to be true.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Hofer to 
describe for the Authority the nature of the event.  Mr. Hofer said that it is a 
concert by the Grand Junction Rockestra and is a fund raising event for 
scholarships.  City Attorney Shaver asked if there have ever been any problems 
with the service of alcohol during any of the seven events that have been held 
at the designated venue in the past.  Mr. Hofer replied no, although there was 
some confusion with timing of staff and with the wristbands one time when 
Officer Keech was present but that was corrected right away.  Mr. Hofer said 
two security guards will be hired from Citadel and will be checking identification 
and administering the wristbands and watching the event.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked how many people they are expecting for the event.  Mr. Hofer said 
around 500 people.   
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Hofer to describe Exhibit B.  Mr. Hofer said that 
is the layout of the Moss Performing Art Center and the area marked in red will 
be the only area where beer and wine will be served and consumed.  
 
No one was present in opposition of the application. 
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Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record (attached) 
and found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no 
grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not be injurious to the public 
welfare because of the nature of the special event (the event is a fundraiser and 
these types of events are approved all the time), its location within the 
community (the Moss Performing Art Center has been used for other events), or 
the failure of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in 
compliance with applicable law.  He found that the application for a special 
events permit submitted by Colorado Mesa University Foundation was in order 
and approved it. 
 

3. Colorado Mesa University Foundation, 1100 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, “2014 Homecoming - Student Life/Mav Rides Beer Garden”, October 
24, 2014 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. at the Grass on the West Side of the 
Plaza, 1100 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO, 81501, Malt, Vinous, and 
Spirituous 

 
Pres:  Peggy Lamm, 507 Dove Court, Grand Junction, CO 81507 
 
Event Manager:  Mitch Karstens, 307 Mount Lincoln Street, Palisade, CO 
81526 

 
Gail Howe, Colorado Mesa University Foundation Program Coordinator, was 
present. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Howe four documents, the first two pages 
marked as Exhibit A, the third page marked as Exhibit B, and the fourth page 
marked as Exhibit C.  He asked Ms. Howe if she has personal knowledge of the 
documents.  Ms. Howe said he did as she completed them.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked whose signature is on Exhibit A.  Ms. Howe said it was hers.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked if the signature represents that the information 
contained in the document is true and accurate.  Ms. Howe replied affirmatively.  
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Howe to describe for the Authority the nature of 
the event.  Ms. Howe said that this will be a first time event at homecoming.  
Mav Rides is a student organization on campus and the fundraiser is for safe 
rides for students on campus.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Howe to 
describe how the alcohol will be served and be in accordance with the law.  Ms. 
Howe said there will be only one entrance/exit with no re-entry.  People will be 
wrist banded when entering.  City Attorney Shaver asked how they are 
estimating the number of attendees.  Ms. Howe advised that they are estimating 
150 to 200 people and the set up will be similar to the concert that they did on 
campus earlier in the month with metal barricades around the perimeter so that 
alcohol does not leave the premises.  
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Howe what is shown on Exhibit B.  Ms. Howe 
said that it is a close up vision of the actual beer garden and Exhibit C is a 
larger picture of how it sits on campus.  The red area on the diagram indicates 
the actual beer garden.  City Attorney Shaver asked if the Foundation has been 
engaged in similar types of beer gardens around the campus.  Ms. Howe said 
yes. 
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No one was present in opposition of the application. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if the blue arrows have any significance on 
Exhibit C.  Ms. Howe said no, it is the brand new Escalante Hall on campus and 
the beer garden is adjacent to it, which is shown as the Revised Ellipse at 
Campus Center on the diagram. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A, B, and C into the record (attached) 
and found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no 
grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not be injurious to the public 
welfare because of the nature of the special event (the event is a fundraiser and 
these types of events are approved all the time), its location within the 
community (on campus), or the failure of the applicant in a past special event to 
conduct the event in compliance with applicable law.  He found that the 
application for a special events permit submitted by Colorado Mesa University 
Foundation was in order and approved it. 

  
VIII. OTHER BUSINESS 
 
 There was none. 
 
IX. ADJOURNMENT 
   
 The meeting was adjourned at 3:00 p.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – November 5, 2014 
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